Detailed Contents

Foreword		xvii
Introductio	n	xxix
Table of Ca	ses	XXXV
List of Abbi	reviations	lvii
PART I	PROCEDURAL GUARANTEES	1
Chapter 1	The optional contentious jurisdiction of the Court	3
	Introduction	7
	I. The limits of the optional clause	9
	A. Common characteristics	9
	B. Exclusive characteristics	10
	II. The limits of the right of withdrawal	13
	A. What the Convention says	13
	B. What the Convention does not say	14
	III. Court control	15
	A. The compétence de la compétence	16
	B. The impossibility of a 'partial' withdrawal	16
	C. Control over the duration of the effect of the Convention	18
	1. 'Continuing' offences	18
	2. 'Instantaneous' offences	21
	Bibliography	21
	A.UT.	
Chapter 2	The indirect contentious jurisdiction of the Court	25
	Introduction	28
	I. The beginnings of the case referral system	30
	A. The uncertainty of time limits	30
	B. The uncertainty of criteria	34
	II. The evolution of the case referral system	36
	A. Defining the criteria	36
	B. Increase in the number of cases	37
	III. The individual as a party to the proceedings	40
	A. Indirect participation	41
	B. Autonomous participation	42
	C. The essential role of NGOs	47
	Bibliography	49
	L.BL.	

Chapter 3	The jurisdiction ratione materiae of the Court	53
-	Introduction	56
	I. The scope of the jurisdiction ratione materiae of the Court	57
	A. Interpreting the American Convention	58
	B. Applying the American Convention	59
	C. The other Conventions of the Inter-American system	62
	II. The limits of the jurisdiction ratione materiae of the Court	67
	A. The principle of limits	67
	B. The limits of principle	68
	Bibliography	72
	L.BL.	
Chapter 4	Advisory jurisdiction	75
	Introduction	85
	I. How the organs of the OAS use the advisory jurisdiction	88
	II. How the States of the OAS use the advisory jurisdiction	91
	III. How the Court interprets its advisory jurisdiction	96
	A. Interpreting international instruments	96
	B. Interpreting domestic norms	99
	Bibliography	100
	L.BL.	
Chapter 5	Determination of victims	105
	Introduction	108
	I. An autonomous notion	110
	A. Alleged direct victims	111
	B. Alleged indirect victims	113
	II. A flexible notion	117
	A. Flexibility towards 'multiple victims'	118
	B. Flexibility towards procedure	122
	Bibliography	127
	A.UT.	
Chapter 6	Exhaustion of domestic remedies	129
	Introduction	131
	I. Use and abuse of the rule on the part of the States	132
	A. Use of non-exhaustion of domestic remedies as a	
	legal strategy	132
	B. Examination of non-exhaustion of domestic remedies: whose	
	competence?	136
	II. Interpretation of the rule in favour of the victims	138
	A. Remedies must be adequate	139
	B. Remedies must be effective	141
	Bibliography	144
	L.BL.	
Chapter 7	The powers of the Court to interpret and revise its judgments	147
	Introduction	150
	I. Parties entitled to file a request	154

Detailed Contents		xi
	II. Time limits to file a request	156
I	II. Subject of the request	157
	Bibliography	170
I	L.BL.	
Chapter 8	The powers of the Court to monitor compliance with its	S
	judgments	171
	Introduction	177
	I. Competence to monitor compliance	178
	A. In theory	178
	B. In practice	179
	II. Effective monitoring procedures	181
	A. Execution of compensatory damages	184
	B. Execution of general measures	187
	Bibliography	191
	L.BL.	
Chapter 9	The right to order provisional measures	193
	Introduction	197
	I. Shared competence	198
	A. The competence of the Commission	199
	B. The competence of the Court	201
	II. The legal scope of the measures	202
	III. The urgency of the measures	204
	A. The degree of gravity	205
	B. Irreparable damage	207
	C. Temporary measures	210
	Bibliography A.UT.	213
Chapter 10	The right to determine reparations	217
Chapter 10	Introduction	224
	I. Multiple beneficiaries	225
	A. Individual beneficiaries	225
	B. Collective beneficiaries?	227
	II. New categories of damage	228
	A. Classical categories of damage	229
	B. Damage to the 'life project'	229
	III. Specific reparations	231
	A. Reparation through pecuniary compensation	232
	B. Reparation through reconstruction	234
	Bibliography	239
	L.BL.	
Chapter 11	The right to <i>ad intra</i> enforcement of the Convention	243
	Introduction	250
	I. The <i>meaning</i> of Article 2	252
	A. The original meaning	252
	B. The present meaning	254

	II. The use of Article 2	255
	A. Using Article 2 when establishing violation	255
	B. Using Article 2 when determining reparations	262
	Bibliography	265
	L.BL.	
PART II	SUBSTANTIVE GUARANTEES	269
Chapter 12	The right to life and the death penalty	271
	Introduction	274
	I. The death penalty, an exceptional regime	275
	II. From an exception to abolition	278
	III. Restrictions to the death penalty	281
	A. Restrictions deriving from the American Convention	281
	B. Restrictions deriving from IACHR case law	282
	C. Restrictions deriving from the prohibition of discriminatory	
	treatment	284
	D. Restrictions deriving from the prohibition of torture	285
	Bibliography	287
	A.UT.	
Chapter 13	Forced disappearance	291
_	Introduction	299
	I. The complex and multi-faceted nature of the crime	300
	II. Monitoring of compliance with the Convention	306
	III. A continuing crime	309
	IV. Proof of the crime	312
	A. Presumption of death	313
	B. Acknowledgement of responsibility	315
	Bibliography	320
	L.BL.	
Chapter 14	Extrajudicial executions	325
	Introduction	332
	I. Applicable law when lethal State force is used	333
	A. Situations of armed conflict	335
	B. Situations of no armed conflicts	340
	II. Obligations incumbent on the States	342
	A. Substantive obligations	343
	B. Procedural obligations	345
	III. Obstacles to the responsibility of the State	347
	A. Obstacles related to attribution of illegal acts	347
	B. Obstacles related to defence strategies	352
	C. Obstacles related to the fight against impunity	355
	Bibliography	357
	A.UT.	

	Detailed Contents		
Chapter 15	Right to personal integrity	361	
	Introduction	369	
	I. The peremptory prohibition of torture	371	
	II. The conceptual distinction between torture and other 'punishments'	374	
	A. Conceptual duality	375	
	B. Conceptual homogeneity	380	
	III. The procedural aspect of the prohibition of torture and other		
	'punishments'	383	
	Bibliography	388	
	L.BL.		
Chapter 16	The rights of the child	393	
	Introduction	395	
	I. The child as a <i>subject</i> of law	397	
	A. The meaning of 'child'	397	
	B. The rights of the child	398	
	II. The child as an <i>object</i> of protection	402	
	A. The protection of a 'child at risk'	405	
	B. The protection of a 'delinquent child'	406	
	Bibliography	407	
	L.BL.		
Chapter 17	Women's rights	411	
	Introduction	433	
	I. Law applicable to women	435	
	A. The contribution of the Convention of Belém do Pará	435	
	B. The application of the Convention of Belém do Pará	438	
	II. Towards women's rights?	440	
	A. The rights of women	440	
	B. Duties of the States	445	
	Bibliography	448	
	L.BL. and A.UT.		
Chapter 18	Workers' rights	453	
	Introduction	459	
	I. A general definition of workers	461	
	A. National workers	461	
	B. Migrant workers	462	
	II. A general protection of workers	464	
	A. A multitude of applicable texts	465	
	B. A multitude of State obligations	466	
	Bibliography	467	
	A.UT.		
Chapter 19	The rights of detainees	469	
	Introduction	476	
	I. The lawfulness of the detention	478	
	A. Respecting domestic law	478	
	B. Prohibition of arbitrary decisions	480	

	II. Guarantees during detention	482
	A. Right to be informed	483
	B. Right to judicial protection	484
	III. The dignity of the detainee in detention	488
	IV. The obligations of the State during detention	491
	A. Negative obligations	491
	B. Positive obligations	493
	Bibliography	495
	L.BL.	
Chapter 20	The rights of indigenous peoples	497
1	Introduction	500
	I. The recognition of indigenous rights	503
	A. The recognition of procedural rights	503
	B. The recognition of substantive rights	507
	II. The construction of specific indigenous rights	512
	A. Non-discrimination as a guiding principle	513
	B. The role and importance of cultural particularism	516
	Bibliography	523
	L.BL.	725
Chapter 21	The right to the freedom of thought and expression	529
Chapter 21	Introduction	536
	I. The right to <i>disseminate</i> information	538
	A. The scope of the right for individuals	538
	B. The scope of the right for the media	540
	II. The right to receive information	543
	A. Access to public information	543
	B. Access to personal data	546
	III. Restrictions to this right	547
	A. Technical restrictions	548
	B. Justification for these restrictions	550
		552
	C. Interpretation of these restrictions	558
	Bibliography L.BL.))6
Chapter 22		562
Chapter 22	The right to nationality Introduction	563 568
	I. Acquisition of nationality	571
	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	571
	A. The notions of nationality and naturalizationB. Conditions of acquisition	573
	•	576
	II. Deprivation of nationality	
	A. The prohibition of arbitrary decisionsB. Authorization of deprivation of nationality	576 577
		577 579
	III. An explicit right	579 570
	A. An enshrined right	579 591
	B. An autonomous right	581

	Detailed Contents	
	IV. A twofold function	582
	A. Nationality as a basic requirement	583
	B. Nationality as a restriction	584
	Bibliography	585
	A.UT.	
Chapter 23	Political rights	589
	Introduction	593
	I. The right to 'individual' political participation	595
	A. The right to vote	596
	B. The right to be elected	598
	II. The right to 'collective' political participation	602
	A. The dual dimension of rights	602
	B. The role of political 'associations'	604
	III. The protection of indigenous peoples in the	
	democratic process	606
	A. The end of exclusion	606
	B. The right to 'cultural identity'	607
	C. The importance of the principle of non-discrimination	608
	Bibliography	609
	A.UT.	
Chapter 24	Economic and social rights	613
-	Introduction	618
	I. Classical protection through civil and political rights	621
	A. Protection through substantive rights	621
	B. Protection through procedural rights	625
	II. <i>Initial litigation</i> under Article 26: an uncertain justiciability	627
	III. Current litigation under Article 26: an openly declared	
	justiciability	631
	Bibliography	635
	L.BL.	
Chapter 25	The right to due process	641
•	Introduction	645
	I. Guarantees regarding the <i>court</i>	649
	A. A 'competent' tribunal	650
	B. An 'independent and impartial' tribunal	653
	II. Guarantees regarding the proceedings	657
	A. General guarantees	658
	B. Criminal guarantees	659
	III. Guarantees regarding the accused	663
	A. The fundamental guarantee	664
	B. Specific guarantees	665
	Bibliography	668
	A.UT.	

Chapter 26 The right to an effective remedy	673
Introduction	677
I. The <i>nature</i> of the remedy	678
A. A remedy before 'courts and tribunals'	678
B. An autonomous remedy	680
II. The <i>characteristics</i> of the remedy	685
A. A 'prompt' remedy	686
B. An 'effective' remedy	688
Bibliography	691
L.BL.	
Chapter 27 The right to the truth	695
Introduction	698
I. The nature of the right to the truth	700
A. The right to the truth is not a separate right	700
B. The right to the truth is 'subsumed' in other rights	703
II. The individual dimension of the right to the truth	706
III. The collective dimension of the right to the truth	709
Bibliography	715
L.BL.	
Appendices	719
I. Sources	719
I.A American Declaration of the Rights and Duties of Man	719
I.B American Convention on Human Rights	724
I.C First Additional Protocol to the American Convention	
(Protocol of San Salvador)	740
I.D Second Additional Protocol to the American Convention	747
I.E Statute of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights	749
I.F Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights	755
I.G Statute of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights	775
I.H Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Commission on	
Human Rights	781
II. Tables	801
1. Judgments and advisory opinions by country	801
2. Chronological table of judgments and decisions	807
3. Chronological table of advisory opinions	830
4. Judges of the IACHR	838
Bibliography	851
Index	869

Chapter 1

THE OPTIONAL CONTENTIOUS JURISDICTION OF THE COURT

Extract from leading case

Ivcher Bronstein v Peru, Judgment on Competence, September 24, 1999, Series C No. 54.

(...)

25. The Commission submitted the application in the Ivcher Bronstein case on March 31, 1999. The Court forwarded note CDH-11,762/002 to the State on May 10, 1999, wherein it notified Peru of the application and sent it a copy of both the application and its attachments.

(…)

- 27. On May 17, 1999, Peru advised the Secretariat that it had received notification of the case on May 12, 1999. On June 8, it designated its agent and alternate agent and gave Peru's Embassy in San José, Costa Rica, as the address to which communications should be directed.
- 28. By note of July 16, 1999, received at the Secretariat of the Court on July 27 of that year, the General Secretariat of the OAS reported that on July 9, 1999, Peru had presented an instrument wherein it advised that it was withdrawing its declaration consenting to the optional clause in the American Convention recognizing the contentious jurisdiction of the Court.

It also sent a copy of the original of that instrument, dated Lima, July 8, 1999. There, the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Peru stated that by Legislative Resolution No. 27,152 of July 8, 1999, the Congress of the Republic had approved the withdrawal in the following terms:

that in accordance with the American Convention on Human Rights, the Republic of Peru is withdrawing the declaration whereby it consents to the optional clause recognizing the contentious jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, a declaration given by the Peruvian government at the time.

This withdrawal of recognition of the Inter-American Court's contentious jurisdiction will take effect immediately and will apply to all cases in which Peru has not answered the application filed with the Court.

- 29. On August 4, 1999, the Minister and Counselor of the Embassy of Peru in Costa Rica appeared at the Secretariat of the Inter-American Court and stated that they were returning the application in the Ivcher Bronstein case and its appendices.
- 30. On January 21, 1981, Peru recognized the contentious jurisdiction of the Court as follows:

[a]s prescribed in paragraph 1 of Article 62 of the American Convention, the Government of Peru hereby declares that it recognizes as binding, *ipso facto*, and not

requiring special agreement, the jurisdiction of the Court on all matters relating to the interpretation or application of the Convention.

This recognition of jurisdiction is for an unspecified period and on condition of reciprocity.

31. Exercising its jurisdiction, the Court took cognizance of the Ivcher Bronstein case on March 31, 1999, the date on which it formally received the corresponding application, filed in accordance with Articles 48, 50, and 51 of the Convention and Article 32 of the Court's Rules of Procedure.

B. Law

- 32. The Court must settle the question of Peru's purported withdrawal of its declaration recognizing the contentious jurisdiction of the Court and of its legal effects. The Inter-American Court, as with any court or tribunal, has the inherent authority to determine the scope of its own competence (compétence de la compétence/Kompetenz-Kompetenz).
- 33. The Court cannot abdicate this prerogative, as it is a duty that the Convention imposes upon it, requiring it to exercise its functions in accordance with Article 62(3) thereof.
- 34. The jurisdiction of the Court cannot be contingent upon events extraneous to its own actions. The instruments consenting to the optional clause concerning recognition of the Court's binding jurisdiction (Article 62(1) of the Convention) presuppose that the States submitting them accept the Court's right to settle any controversy relative to its jurisdiction. An objection or any other action taken by the State for the purpose of somehow affecting the Court's jurisdiction has no consequence whatever, as the Court retains the *compétence de la compétence*, as it is master of its own jurisdiction.
- 35. Interpreting the Convention in accordance with its object and purpose (cf., *infra* 39), the Court must act in a manner that preserves the integrity of the mechanism provided for in Article 62(1) of the Convention. That mechanism cannot be subordinated to any restrictions that the respondent State might add to the terms of its recognition of the Court's binding jurisdiction, as that would adversely affect the efficacy of the mechanism and could obstruct its future development.
- 36. Acceptance of the Court's binding jurisdiction is an ironclad clause to which there can be no limitations except those expressly provided for in Article 62(1) of the American Convention. Because the clause is so fundamental to the operation of the Convention's system of protection, it cannot be at the mercy of limitations not already stipulated but invoked by States Parties for internal reasons.
- 37. The States Parties to the Convention must guarantee compliance with its provisions and its effects (*effet utile*) within their own domestic laws. This principle applies not only to the substantive provisions of human rights treaties (in other words, the clauses on the protected rights), but also to the procedural provisions, such as the one concerning recognition of the Tribunal's contentious jurisdiction. That clause, essential to the efficacy of the mechanism of international protection, must be interpreted and applied in such a way that the guarantee that it establishes is truly practical and effective, given the special nature of human rights treaties (*cf. infra* 42 to 45) and their collective enforcement.

 (\ldots)

39. Article 62(1) of the American Convention stipulates that a State Party may, upon depositing its instrument of ratification or adherence to this Convention, or at any subsequent time, declare 'that it recognizes as binding, *ipso facto*, and not requiring any special agreement, the jurisdiction of the Court on all matters relating to the interpretation or application of this Convention.' There is no provision in the Convention that expressly permits the States Parties to withdraw their declaration of recognition of the Court's binding

jurisdiction. Nor does the instrument in which Peru recognizes the Court's jurisdiction, dated January 21, 1981, allow for that possibility.

40. An interpretation of the Convention done 'in good faith in accordance with the ordinary meaning to be given to the terms of the treaty in their context and in light of its object and purpose' leads this Court to the view that a State Party to the American Convention can only release itself of its obligations under the Convention by following the provisions that the treaty itself stipulates. In the instant case, under the Convention, the only avenue the State has to disengage itself from the Court's binding contentious jurisdiction is to denounce the Convention as a whole (*cf. infra* 46, 50); if this happens, then the denunciation will only have effect if done in accordance with Article 78, which requires one year's advance notice.

 (\ldots)

46. The optional clause recognizing the contentious jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court is of particular importance to the operation of the system of protection embodied in the American Convention. When a State consents to that clause, it binds itself to the whole of the Convention and is fully committed to guaranteeing the international protection of human rights that the Convention embodies.

(...)

- 50. A State that recognized the binding jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court under Article 62(1) of the Convention is thenceforth bound by the Convention as a whole (cf. supra 40 and 46). The goal of preserving the integrity of the treaty obligations is from Article 44(1) of the Vienna Convention, which is based on the principle that the denunciation (or 'withdrawal' of recognition of a treaty's mechanism) can only be vis-à-vis the treaty as a whole, unless the treaty provides or the Parties thereto agree otherwise.
- 51. The American Convention is very clear that denunciation is of 'this Convention' (Article 78) as a whole, and not denunciation of or 'release' from parts or clauses thereof, since that would undermine the integrity of the whole. Applying the criteria of the Vienna Convention (Article 56(1)), it does not appear to have been the Parties' intention to allow this type of denunciation or release; nor can denunciation or release be inferred from the character of the American Convention as a human rights treaty.
- 52. Even supposing, for the sake of argument, that 'release' was possible—a hypothetical that this Court rejects—, it could not take effect immediately. Article 56(2) of the Vienna Convention stipulates that a State Party must give 'not less than 12 months' notice' of its intention to denounce or withdraw from a treaty. This is to protect the interests of the other Parties to the treaty. The international obligation in question, even when undertaken by means of a unilateral declaration, is binding for the State. The latter is thenceforth 'legally required to follow a course of conduct consistent with its declaration', and the other States Parties are authorized to demand that that obligation be honored.¹
- 53. Despite the fact that it is optional, the declaration of recognition of the contentious jurisdiction of an international tribunal, once made, does not give the State the authority to change its content and scope at will at some later date: '... The right of immediate termination of declarations with indefinite duration is far from established. It appears from the requirements of good faith that they should be treated, by analogy, according to the law of treaties, which requires a reasonable time for withdrawal from or termination of treaties that

¹ Footnote 7 in the original judgment: *Nuclear Tests* case (*Australia v France*), Judgment of December 20, 1974, *ICJ Reports* 1974, p. 268, para. 46; *Nuclear Tests* case (*New Zealand v France*), Judgment of December 20, 1974, *ICJ Reports* 1974, pp. 473 and 267, paras. 49 and 43, respectively.

contain no provision regarding the duration of their validity.'2 Thus, in order for an optional clause to be unilaterally terminated, the pertinent rules of the law of treaties must be applied. Those rules clearly preclude any possibility of a termination or 'release' with 'immediate effect'.

54. For the foregoing reasons, the Court considers inadmissible Peru's purported with-drawal of the declaration recognizing the contentious jurisdiction of the Court effective immediately, as well as any consequences said withdrawal was intended to have, among them the return of the application, which is irrelevant.

² Footnote 8 in the original judgment: The Court cites the following case law: Case Concerning Military and Paramilitary Activities in and against Nicaragua (Nicaragua v United States of America), Jurisdiction and Admissibility, Judgment of November 26, 1984, ICJ Reports 1984, p. 420, para. 63 and see p. 418, paras. 59 and 60.

Introduction	1.01-1.04
I. The limits of the optional clause	1.05-1.09
A. Common characteristics	1.05-1.06
B. Exclusive characteristics	1.07-1.09
II. The limits of the right of withdrawal	1.10-1.15
A. What the Convention says	1.12-1.13
B. What the Convention does not say	1.14-1.15
III. Court control	1.16-1.29
A. The compétence de la compétence	1.17-1.18
B. The impossibility of a 'partial withdrawal'	1.19-1.21
C. Control over the duration of the effect of the Convention	1.22-1.29
1. 'Continuing' offences	1.24-1.27
2. 'Instantaneous' offences	1.28-1.29

Introduction

A bastion of State sovereignty if ever there was one, the existence of an optional clause of acceptance remains a pivotal element of the contentious jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, an ironclad clause, as the Court itself calls it.³ There is an obvious parallel between the Inter-American system and the one that prevailed in Strasbourg up until 1998, even though certain features distinguish it from the European Court and former European Commission. Not only does the Inter-American Commission not have, never has had, and does not plan to have a body similar to the Committee of Ministers, within the framework of the OAS, but it has no basis in a Convention, either, which raises problems when looking at individual applications.⁴ What is more, the possibility for States to refuse the contentious jurisdiction of the Court is inherent to the Inter-American system, with the result that States are pathologically reluctant to recognize a truly *effective* court protection of human rights.

To see just how true this is, suffice it to look at the historical beginnings of this regional human rights protection. The Commission was created in 1959 for a temporary period and was highly political. As for the Inter-American Court itself, it only started functioning in 1980, eleven years after the adoption of the American Convention setting it up in 1969. At no time during the specialized conference held prior to its adoption was it suggested that the jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court should be binding, the main challenge being to actually create a court mechanism for the protection of human rights after so much persistent procrastination. The fact that there were so many political regimes which were totally opposed to the values of human rights protection didn't help, and it was only in 1979 that the American Convention came into force, to the great relief

.01

³ IACHR, September 4, 1999, Competence, *Ivcher Bronstein v Peru*, Series C No. 54, para. 36.

⁴ See Chapter 2.

⁵ AHR Commission, Conferencia especializada interamericana sobre derechos humanos, Actas y documentos, San José, Costa Rica, November 7–22, 1969, Secretariat of the OAS, Washington, DC, 1978; similarly, E. Rey Caro, p. 1207.

of those who had drafted it and who feared that the project had failed. But even after this date the ratification process went far from smoothly and it came to a complete standstill in 1993. Since then no new country has signed up. The American Convention is a 'second class' system, with many forms of protection at different levels.⁶

1.02 In contrast to the Council of Europe system, ratification of the American Convention within the OAS is not a condition of membership, nor is it permanent, so a reform making the contentious jurisdiction of the Court binding is unlikely to happen in the short term. To compound the problems, the very composition of the Court—which only sits for four ordinary sessions per year—plus the lack of human and financial resources, must not be overlooked. The main reason for the difference between this system and the European one, however, lies in the fact that the American States are not ready to make court control fully operational. For them, State sovereignty clearly prevails and this highlights the weaknesses of the Court, which is obliged to recognize it. Although the Court has tried to keep members on board by allowing them to decide whether or not to accept its jurisdiction over human rights protection, it has not been totally successful, as the withdrawal of Trinidad and Tobago testifies, even if it is the only country to have effectively done so to date (see *infra*). Similarly, the current crisis over Honduras and the vote by the OAS to suspend membership raises a number of legal questions.

The complex political context of the creation of the Inter-American Court notwith-standing, an audacious case law has nevertheless been developed. This has been possible despite the strong opposition of certain States and despite the fact that the system has not succeeded in reaching a state of *universal*, or rather *totally regional* protection on the continent, an aim ardently defended by both judges and doctrine.⁷ On more than one occasion the Court has had to interpret the limits of its own jurisdiction, which it has done using dynamic and progressive criteria, thus strengthening rather than weakening the system. This display of courage by both the Inter-American Court of Human Rights and the Commission—which have not always worked hand in hand⁸—has made it possible to delimit the freedom of action by a State and introduce a number of restrictions.

1.03 The case of *Ivcher Bronstein v Peru*⁹ gave rise to a controversial judgment arising in Peru under the leadership of Fujimori—similar to the case of the *Constitutional Court*. It is a perfect illustration of the tensions between the interests of the State and the requirements under treaties protecting human rights, when it comes to challenging the contentious jurisdiction of the Court. Mr. Ivcher Bronstein was a naturalized Peruvian citizen who owned a television channel. To begin with, he supported the Fujimori government but later on he became highly critical, and the channel brought to public notice the most glaring instances of corruption within the government in office, the main target being

⁶ H. Faúndez Ledesma, *El sistema interamericano de protección de los derechos humanos. Aspectos institucionales y procesales*, IAIHR, 2004, 3rd edn., pp. 57ff.

⁷ On this point, note all the efforts made to reinforce the system of protection, and in particular the impassioned speeches made before the General Assembly by the presidents, including Judges Antonio Augusto Cançado Trindade and Sergio García Ramírez, who forcefully denounced the dearth of budgetary means.

⁸ On this point see Chapter 22, and the changing relationship between the two organs, in J. Allain, *A Century of International Adjudication: The Rule of Law and its Limits*, The Hague, T.M.C. Asser Press, 2000, esp. pp. 93ff.

⁹ IACHR, September 4, 1999, Competence, *Ivcher Bronstein v Peru*, Series C No. 54.

¹⁰ IACHR, September 24, 1999, Competence, Constitutional Court v Peru, Series C No. 55.

Vice-President Vladimiro Montesinos. The government reacted immediately by deleting from the official register all traces of Mr. Bronstein's naturalization. The problem was that the right to own a television channel was reserved to Peruvian nationals, and so the loss of his nationality led to his losing his freedom of expression. In order to avoid being condemned by the Court, the Peruvian government decided to withdraw from the optional jurisdiction of the Court during the proceedings.

The American Convention guarantees maximum respect for the place of the State through Article 62(1), a classical acceptance clause of the Court's contentious jurisdiction. The article provides that: 'A State Party may, upon depositing its instrument of ratification or adherence to this Convention, or at any subsequent time, declare that it recognizes as binding, ipso facto, and not requiring special agreement, the jurisdiction of the Court on all matters relating to the interpretation or application of this Convention.' With this very broad formula the right of withdrawal is a necessary consequence of the freedom of action of a state to commit itself through an international treaty. Part I examines the formulation of the optional clause of the American Convention on Human Rights and sees how it works; it will show that this clause is not unlike similar clauses governing access to international jurisdictions, with which it shares the same basic characteristics. Part II analyses the limits of the optional clause and, in particular, looks at what the Convention does and does not say. Part III shows how the Court has limited the discretionary powers originally laid down in the Convention; it exercises control over both the right of withdrawal and the scope of its own jurisdiction, which puts it in a position to react to the hesitations and reluctance of the different States.

I. The limits of the optional clause

A. Common characteristics

The principle underpinning the optional clause contained in Article 62(1) of the American Convention seems to be one of total freedom: a State is limited neither in time nor in form, since it can choose whatever formulation it deems the most appropriate in order to accept the binding jurisdiction of an international body. It can decide to accept the jurisdiction at the moment of ratifying the Convention, or at any subsequent time, as has been the case for many States which have chosen to accept the contentious jurisdiction of the Court up to twenty years after ratifying the American Convention, like the Dominican Republic, for instance. The type of instrument used is not important either; under the standard rules of international law, acceptance of jurisdiction can be incorporated in the instrument of ratification or can be added separately.

The wording of the content of this instrument also seems to be unregulated. The most common format states that contentious jurisdiction is accepted for 'an indefinite period of time and on condition of reciprocity', but the State can limit this jurisdiction by specifying the moment when the effects of the acceptance come into force and recalling the principle of non-retroactivity, for example, as Mexico, Guatemala, Nicaragua, Paraguay, El Salvador, Argentina, and Chile did. Chile stipulated in its instrument that 'recognition of the

¹¹ See Tables of judgments and advisory opinions by country, Appendices II.1 and II.2.

.04

.05

competence and jurisdiction of the Commission applies to events subsequent to the date of deposit of this Instrument of Ratification or, in any case, to events which began subsequent to March 11, 1990'. The aim was clear: Chile, alongside other States that did not wish to revive political tensions due to the darkest errors of the past, wanted to avoid a highly predictable avalanche of applications claiming human rights violations during the dictatorship. But as we shall see, the Court was extremely rigorous in the way it interpreted temporal limitations under the Convention and what should be excluded *rationae temporis* from its jurisdiction.

These preliminary remarks concerning Article 62(1) suggest that it is indeed a 'standard formula', the terms of which are clearly an echo of those used in Article 36(2) of the Statute of the International Court of Justice which stipulates that: 'The states parties to the present Statute may at any time declare that they recognize as compulsory ipso facto and without special agreement, in relation to any other state accepting the same obligation, the jurisdiction of the Court in all legal disputes concerning: (a) the interpretation of a treaty; (b) any question of international law; (c) the existence of any fact which, if established, would constitute a breach of an international obligation; (d) the nature or extent of the reparation to be made for the breach of an international obligation.' The way it is drafted is also an attempt to find a 'general acceptance', though in the case of the Court it has not really been successful.¹³

1.06 If we push this analysis a little further, however, we find that similarities with general international law stop here. The Inter-American Court has asked itself this very question and has pointed out that 'international settlement of human rights cases (entrusted to tribunals like the Inter-American and European Courts of Human Rights) cannot be compared to the peaceful settlement of international disputes involving purely interstate litigation (entrusted to a tribunal like the International Court of Justice). Since, as is widely accepted, the contexts are fundamentally different, States cannot expect to have the same amount of discretion in the former as they have traditionally had in the latter'. ¹⁴ Treaties for the protection of human rights therefore have essential features which are specific and which must be used to guide the Court, in particular concerning the way it addresses the optional clause of acceptance of its jurisdiction.

B. Exclusive characteristics

1.07 Human rights conventions are international conventions and, as such, are bound by the rules of interpretation laid down in the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, 1969. The Inter-American Court has underlined this a number of times, stating that the 'traditional' rules of interpretation of international law are fully applicable. The Court has also pointed out the importance of Article 31(1) of the Vienna Convention, which stipulates that 'a treaty shall be interpreted in good faith in accordance with the ordinary meaning to be given to the terms of the treaty in their context and in the light of its object

 $^{^{12}}$ Instrument deposited with the General Secretariat of the Organization of American States on August 21, 1990.

¹³ E. Rey Caro, p. 1204.

¹⁴ IACHR, Competence, *Ivcher Bronstein*, para. 48.

¹⁵ IACHR, September 24, 1982, Advisory Opinion OC-1/82 'Other treaties' subject to the consultative jurisdiction of the Court (Art. 64 American Convention on Human Rights), Series A No. 1, para. 33; IACHR, October 1, 1999, Interpretation of the judgment on reparations, Blake v Guatemala, Series C No. 57, para. 21.

and purpose'. ¹⁶ These rules are therefore clearly applicable to the interpretation of the optional clause of Article 62(1) of the American Convention on Human Rights.

Although these methods of interpretation are similar to those of public international law,¹⁷ the American Convention has its own specific features, for two reasons: the fact that it is a human rights treaty and the way it differs from the regional reference system it borrowed from, namely the European system.

As far as the first category of specific features is concerned, it is the very object and purpose of the treaty which differentiates it from international treaties. Whereas the aim of the latter is to find a balance between the interests of sovereign states, the former are not there to 'regulate the relations between equals' but to bear 'always in mind the pressing needs of protection of the victims, and requiring, in this way, the humanization of the postulates of classic Public International Law'. The Inter-American Court has always argued that the obligations under the Convention are objective and independent of any criteria based exclusively on the principle of reciprocity, a position which converges with European case law and with the case law of the International Court of Justice in its famous advisory opinion on the *Reservations to the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide* of May 28, 1951.

Despite the fact that Article 62(1) of the American Convention is directly inspired by the system of optional acceptance of the former Article 46 of the European Convention on Human Rights, the formula that was finally chosen differs somewhat, the text of the American Convention on Human Rights being more 'liberal'.²³ The defunct European Commission also had a role that differed from that of the Inter-American Commission. Above and beyond the more 'political' attributes of the European Commission on Human Rights, it had automatic jurisdiction for cases between States, but acceptance of its jurisdiction was required for individual applications. The Inter-American Commission has adopted the opposite approach, and acceptance of its jurisdiction is only a condition for applications filed by one of the Member States against another one, while individual applications are considered as a sort of *actio popularis*.²⁴ Lastly, the European Court was never asked to decide on the pertinence of the declarations of acceptance of its contentious jurisdiction as such, and the *Loizidou* case, which deals with this very question, concerns the reservations expressed by the Turkish government.²⁵

וחפ

¹⁶ IACHR, Ivcher Bronstein, para. 38.

¹⁷ H. Gros Espiell, 'La interpretación de tratados en el derecho internacional y la especificidad de los tratados de derechos humanos', Drnas de Climent, Zlata (comps): *Estudios de derecho internacional en homenaje al profesor Ernesto J. Rey Caro*, Vol. 1, 2002, pp. 747–76.

¹⁸ As explained by J. Cardona Llorens, p. 317.

Separate Concurring Opinion of Judge A.A. Cançado Trindade on the judgment of the IACHR, January
 1999, Reparations and Costs, *Blake v Guatemala*, Series C No. 48, paras. 5ff.; J. Cardona Llorens, p. 318.
 IACHR, September 24, 1982, Advisory Opinion OC-2/82, *The effect of reservations on the entry into force*

of the American Convention on Human Rights (Arts. 74 and 75), Series A No. 2, para. 29.

²¹ ECHR, January 26, 1989, Soering v UK, Series A No. 161, para. 87.

²² See Chapter 3.

²³ E. Rey Caro, p. 1207.

²⁴ See Chapter 2.

²⁵ ECHR, March 23, 1995, *Loizidou v Turkey*, Series A No. 310; J. Dhommeaux, 'Le contrôle des réserves et des déclarations à la Convention européenne des droits de l'homme et au Pacte international relatif aux droits civils et politiques', Flauss, Jean-François and De Salvia, Michel (eds.), *La Convention européenne des droits de l'homme: développements récents et nouveaux défis*, Proceedings of the one-day conference of November 30, 1996, organized at the Institut des Hautes Études Européennes of Strasbourg in memory of Marc André Eissen, Brussels, Bruylant, 1997, pp. 13–37.

1.09

The way Article 62(1) of the American Convention has been drafted has a definite impact on the degree of freedom of action enjoyed by a State when it formally accepts the contentious jurisdiction of the Court. Some instruments of acceptance state expressly that the interpretation of the Court must be compatible with the domestic law of the State, as was the case with Bolivia, for instance, or El Salvador. 26 The Inter-American Court had to decide on this question in three cases, Hilaire, Constantine et al. and Benjamin et al., where Trinidad and Tobago maintained that, given the 'reservations' contained in the instrument of acceptance, the Court had no jurisdiction to hear the cases. The instrument in question stated that Trinidad and Tobago only accepted the jurisdiction of the Court if it was compatible with the norms laid down in its Constitution. The Court pointed out that such an assertion meant that its contentious function was completely subordinated to the domestic law of the State, which 'would lead to a situation in which the Court would have the State's Constitution as its first point of reference, and the American Convention only as a subsidiary parameter', which is of course totally unacceptable.²⁷ In so saying, the Inter-American Court declared that such a restriction was not valid, since it would render illusory the object and purpose of the American Convention by allowing the State absolute freedom to decide when it would accept—and, more to the point, when it would reject—the jurisdiction of the Court. In all three cases the Inter-American Court dismissed the preliminary objections of the government and affirmed that it had jurisdiction to examine and process the instant cases.

Other States added reservations and declarations of interpretation to their instruments of acceptance so as to limit the scope of certain rights (such as the right to property in Chile and the rights of foreigners in Mexico). The Court has not had to consider this question directly but has done so indirectly when analysing the reservations in Advisory Opinion No. 2²⁸ and when examining a number of contentious cases. The Inter-American Court affirmed the need for 'objective' criteria to verify the reservations, based on the object and purpose of the treaty, and with reference to European case law and that of the International Court.²⁹ In particular, the Court deemed that 'it is necessary to distinguish between "reservations to the Convention" and "acceptance of the jurisdiction of the Court". The latter is a unilateral act of each State, governed by the terms of the American Convention as a whole and, therefore, not subject to reservations. Although some doctrine refers to "reservations" to the acceptance of the jurisdiction of an international court, in reality, this refers to limitations in the acceptance of the jurisdiction and not, technically, to reservations to a multilateral treaty.³⁰

²⁶ 'The government recognizes the jurisdiction of the Court provided that it is compatible with the provisions of the Constitution [...]', Instrument of acceptance of the contentious jurisdiction of the Court deposited by El Salvador on June 6, 1995.

²⁷ IACHR, September 1, 2001, Preliminary Objections, *Hilaire v Trinidad and Tobago*, Series C No. 80, para. 93; IACHR, September 1, 2001, Preliminary Objections, *Benjamin et al. v Trinidad and Tobago*, Series C No. 81, para. 84; IACHR, September 1, 2001, Preliminary Objections, *Constantine et al. v Trinidad and Tobago*, Series C No. 82, para. 84.

²⁸ IACHR, September 24, 1982, *The effects of reservations on the entry into force of the American Convention on Human Rights (Arts. 74 and 75)*, Series A No. 2, para. 82.

²⁹ See Chapter 3.

³⁰ IACHR, September 7, 2001, Preliminary Objections, *Cantos v Argentina*, Series C No. 85, para. 34.

II. The limits of the right of withdrawal

The optional clause is thus the first pillar in the protection of State sovereignty, the second—and inevitable—pillar being the right of withdrawal. However, the texts do not cover all questions concerning the limits and interpretation of this 'right' that States have to withdraw from the system of protection.

There are two ways in which a State can 'withdraw' from the Inter-American system, and more precisely from the contentious function of the Court. The first and most natural way is when a State denounces the American Convention, which has been explicitly allowed for. The second, withdrawal from the declaration of acceptance as such, seems possible, even though the Convention remains silent on this point.

A. What the Convention says

Both the American Convention on Human Rights (Article 78) and the European Convention on Human Rights (Article 58) provide a means to denounce it, in almost identical terms. Article 78 of the American Convention reads as follows: '1. The States Parties may denounce this Convention at the expiration of a five-year period from the date of its entry into force and by means of notice given one year in advance. Notice of the denunciation shall be addressed to the Secretary General of the Organization, who shall inform the other States Parties. 2. Such a denunciation shall not have the effect of releasing the State Party concerned from the obligations contained in this Convention with respect to any act that may constitute a violation of those obligations and that has been taken by that state prior to the effective date of denunciation.' As we can see, there are two time conditions. The first forbids a State from denouncing the Convention within the first five years, although it is not clear whether the five years run from the entry into force of the Convention itself, or from the date on which the instrument of ratification was deposited by the State in question. The second time limit concerns the notice that must be given, i.e. one year. The reason for this is obvious—to protect the rights of the parties concerned by this denunciation,³¹ as the State which denounces the Convention is obliged to respect it and also the commitments entailed under it until the end of the

Despite the similarities between the two texts, there is a major difference which lies in the *subsidiary* effects that denouncing the European Convention would have on the States Parties. If a State denounces the European Convention it automatically leaves the Council of Europe (similarly, if it leaves the Council of Europe it automatically denounces the Convention), whereas in the Inter-American system, the Pact of San José is totally independent of membership of the OAS.

In the European context this question has remained largely academic, the exception being Greece under the Colonels which on December 12, 1969 used the possibility offered under Article 58.³² In the American context, however, the question has arisen: on May 26, 1998 (date the denunciation was notified), Trinidad and Tobago denounced the American Convention, after the Commission and the Court had repeatedly condemned

³¹ IACHR, Ivcher Bronstein, paras. 52-3.

1.11

.12

.13

³² F. Sudre, Droit européen et international des droits de l'homme, Paris, PUF, 2006, 8th edn., p. 76.

them for systematically carrying out the death penalty.³³ The argument put forward by the government was cynical to the extreme: they were denouncing the American Convention in order to avoid cruel, inhuman, and degrading punishment such as that of sending people to 'death row'. Having asserted that the Convention was incompatible with its domestic law, Trinidad and Tobago refused to wait for the end of proceedings before the Inter-American organs, saying that this would have taken too long and would thus have inflicted a 'cruel punishment' on those sentenced to death, which was contrary to their Constitution. The State used this humanitarian argument to plead, more than once, that the Court did not have jurisdiction. Trinidad and Tobago claimed that it had introduced 'conditions' with its declaration of acceptance so as to be released from all international liability, and since these conditions were systematically rejected by the Inter-American Court as being invalid, the government deemed that its acceptance of the contentious jurisdiction of the Court was vitiated from the outset and was therefore null and void. The IACHR pointed out the danger of such arguments for the system of protection and repeatedly dismissed the preliminary objections raised by Trinidad and Tobago, whether based on Article 78 or on Article 62(1) of the American Convention. It should be noted, however, that contrary to the executive, the internal judicial body, the Privy Council, did accept the jurisdiction of the Court.³⁴

Neither the European Convention on Human Rights (prior to Protocol No. 11), nor the American Convention on Human Rights contains a rule governing the withdrawal of declarations of acceptance of the contentious jurisdiction of the Court, which leaves the very existence of such a possibility open to doubt. This is not the case before the ICJ, where several States have withdrawn their acceptance, sometimes during the proceedings.

B. What the Convention does not say

1.14 Although the American Convention is silent as to how to deal with declarations of acceptance of jurisdiction, the question has been examined by international courts in areas other than that of human rights. The International Court of Justice has produced sound arguments defending the need to respect the freedom of action of States, by promoting a highly developed voluntary approach to the law. The ICJ has maintained that '[I]t is for each State, in formulating its declaration, to decide upon the limits it places upon its acceptance of the jurisdiction of the Court: "This jurisdiction only exists within the limits within which it has been accepted". Conditions or reservations thus do not by their terms derogate from a wider acceptance already given. [...] There is thus no reason to interpret them restrictively. All elements in a declaration under Article 36, paragraph 2 of the Statute which, read together, comprise the acceptance by the declarant State of the Court's jurisdiction, are to be interpreted as a unity, applying the same legal principles of interpretation throughout. The Court also underlined the necessity of applying rules with respect to unilateral acts, which without any doubt include declarations of acceptance of jurisdiction. This analysis is supported by doctrine. E. Rey Caro considers that the

³³ See Chapter 12.

³⁴ N. Parassram, pp. 847–90.

³⁵ Phosphates in Morocco, Judgment, 1938, PCIJ, Series A/B No. 74, p. 23.

³⁶ ICJ, December 4, 1998, Fisheries Jurisdiction case (Spain v Canada), para. 44.

declaration is clearly a distinct and separate element of the treaty as such, which entails that neither withdrawal from jurisdiction nor the conditions of acceptance stipulated by the States follows from the denunciation of the treaty. Moreover, all declarations must be notified to the other parties to the American Convention, which could challenge their validity and prevent them from entering into force, at least in part.³⁷ Several States did indeed add at the end of their declarations the fact that they reserved the right to withdraw their acceptance of the contentious jurisdiction at any time (declarations from Colombia, Ecuador, El Salvador, and Mexico). Lastly, if the declaration were considered to be an 'irrevocable' unilateral act, the States would not have signed in the first place.³⁸

However, a number of arguments can be made against this interpretation. First, and as the Court itself has said: 'A unilateral juridical act carried out in the context of purely interstate relations [...] can hardly be compared with a unilateral juridical act carried out within the framework of treaty law, such as acceptance of an optional clause recognizing the binding jurisdiction of an international court. That acceptance is determined and shaped by the treaty itself and, in particular, through fulfilment of its object and purpose.'39 Second, the Court has also said that the general system governing reservations under the Vienna Convention 1969 cannot be applied fully to the Convention, and since '[...] reservations expressly authorized by Article 75, that is, reservations compatible with the object and purpose of the Convention, do not require acceptance by the States Parties, the Court is of the opinion that the instruments of ratification or adherence containing them enter into force, pursuant to Article 74, as of the moment of their deposit'. 40 In any event, declarations of acceptance do not fall within the system of reservations (see the Cantos case referred to above). Third, the doctrine of effet utile requires that, if the Convention remains silent on this point, it is the interpretation which is the most favourable to the rights of persons which must

Since the American Convention does not provide a definitive answer, the Court was obliged to make a decision in the case of the 'false retreat' of the Fujimori government. It decided to define clear limits to the freedom of action of States as laid down in the Convention, and to extend these limits to all areas falling within its jurisdiction.

III. Court control

After the judgments in the cases of *Loayza Tamayo*, ⁴¹ *Castillo Páez*, ⁴² and *Castillo Petruzzi*, ⁴³ and given the fact that several cases against Peru were pending before the Court, the government of President Fujimori wanted to avoid further condemnations of their antiterrorist policy and systematic recourse to forced disappearance. In the framework of the

³⁷ E. Rey Caro, pp. 1209–10.

³⁸ Ibid. pp. 1211–12.

³⁹ IACHR, Ivcher Bronstein, para. 49.

⁴⁰ IACHR, September 24, 1982, *The effect of reservations on the entry into force of the American Convention on Human Rights (Arts. 74 and 75)*, Advisory Opinion, Series A No. 2, para. 37.

⁴¹ IACHR, September 17, 1997, Series C No. 33.

⁴² IACHR, November 3, 1997, Series C No. 34.

⁴³ IACHR, May 30, 1999, Series C No. 52.

cases of *Ivcher Bronstein* and *Constitutional Court*, they made a submission based on the optional character of the declaration of acceptance of the jurisdiction of the Court precisely in order to exclude it. The Court confirmed once more the 'compétence de la compétence'⁴⁴ (or *Kompetenz-Kompetenz*), and developed an argument which, although it can be discussed, really does limit the capacity of a State to withdraw acceptance.

A. The compétence de la compétence

- 1.17 The fact that the Court is master of its own jurisdiction was confirmed long before the Peruvian cases. Right from the first three Honduran cases, the Court confirmed that once it has been seized 'it exercises full jurisdiction over all issues relevant to a case'. It has 'the power to examine and review all actions and decisions of the Commission', including earlier reports and conclusions. This power is inherent to all Courts and they cannot refuse to exercise it, since it is an obligation under Article 62(3) of the Convention; moreover, 'the jurisdiction of the Court cannot be contingent upon events extraneous to its own actions'.
- 1.18 The reasons for such a power are twofold. The first is that it is necessary to guarantee 'legal certainty', so that the Court is not subject to the whims of the States and, as A.A. Cançado Trindade has pointed out,⁴⁸ the ICJ itself has confirmed its jurisdiction 'to decide on the meaning and scope of the unilateral declarations of the States in the *Nuclear tests* cases (*Australia v France* and *New Zealand v France*), and then in the *Frontier dispute* (*Burkina Faso/Republic of Mali*) case'. The second is that acceptance of the Court's jurisdiction presupposes observance of the rules laid down in Article 62(1) of the American Convention, and therefore acceptance of the jurisdiction of the Court for all questions of procedure.

Once the question of its jurisdiction had been settled, the Court had to respond to the submission of the government that the latter could withdraw acceptance of this jurisdiction at any time, with 'immediate effect', even if the Court had already begun to examine the case, and assuming the Peruvian representatives had not yet replied to the allegations of the Inter-American Commission of Human Rights. Although Peru's withdrawal turned out to be a 'false retreat', with Fujimori fleeing the country and Paniagua—who took over as head of the interim government—declaring that they would respect all their international obligations and that the withdrawal of January 12, 2000 was without effect, nevertheless a major question remained. How would all this affect the exercise of the contentious jurisdiction of the Court?

B. The impossibility of a 'partial' withdrawal

1.19 The Court's position was based on two different arguments. First it contended that the special character of the Convention and the fact that it remains silent on this point are proof of the bad faith of the State of Peru. It then went on to dismiss the possibility of a 'partial' withdrawal, i.e. an exclusive unilateral withdrawal of the declaration of acceptance of the optional clause, but this position is debatable.

⁴⁴ In French in the original.

⁴⁵ IACHR, June 26, 1987, Velásquez Rodríguez v Honduras, Series C No. 1, para. 29.

⁴⁶ IACHR, *Ivcher Bronstein*, Competence, paras. 32–3; *Constitutional Court*, Competence, paras. 31–2.

⁴⁷ IACHR, *Ivcher Bronstein*, para. 34.

⁴⁸ Las cláusulas pétreas de la protección..., p. 39.

If the object and purpose of the American Convention, as a treaty protecting human rights, is to achieve *effective* protection (see *supra*), then this requires a strict interpretation of any provisions restricting those rights.⁴⁹ The fact that the American Convention remains silent about withdrawal from the Court's jurisdiction has led the Court to state that such withdrawal is impossible, otherwise it would have been expressly mentioned in Article 62. The Court bases this argument on the need to protect the Convention as a whole, and cites Article 44 of the Vienna Convention which bans partial denunciation of a treaty unless the parties agree. Judge A.A. Cançado Trindade fully supports this position and has pointed out that all doctrine, including that of the European Court, speaks of 'partial denunciation' and not of 'partial withdrawal'.⁵⁰ In addition, the Court speaks about the need to respect good faith, i.e. that even if the possibility of unilateral withdrawal were accepted, this must be done in accordance with certain rules, in particular concerning notice given. The fact that the interests of the other States Parties must be protected means that a withdrawal should not be allowed to take effect immediately but only after one year has elapsed.⁵¹

The arguments put forward by the Court can be criticized on several levels. The first is that one of the strands of the argument is based on the notion of the 'wholeness' of the treaty. But as Professor Rey Caro points out (p. 1212) it would not only be more logical to consider the optional clause as a separate and distinct element of the Convention but also more appropriate. After all, if the Inter-American system is à la carte, so to speak, whereby States are free to ratify the Convention but at the same time reject the jurisdiction of the Court—which is therefore optional—then why would a State not be allowed to withdraw its acceptance without having to denounce the whole of the Convention? Would it not be preferable, and also less paradoxical, to be allowed to continue to be part of the Convention as a member of the group of States that have never accepted the jurisdiction of the Court?⁵² This would avoid the absurd situation whereby a State which withdraws its acceptance finds itself obliged to ratify the Convention again.

The second criticism is on more shaky ground but can be used to support the first one. Introducing compulsory advance notice before withdrawal can take effect seems to suggest that unilateral withdrawal—at least in practice—is possible. H. Trigoudja and I. Panoussis have their doubts on the matter, even though they agree with the general interpretation developed by the IACHR.⁵³ In any event, this dictum concerning notice given would not apply to the possibility of specifying the conditions of acceptance of the Court's jurisdiction beyond those strictly laid down in the Convention. Article 62(1) has not allowed for this since it provides an exhaustive list of conditions, which means that no other conditions can be added.⁵⁴ Lastly, the fact that Article 62(2) of the Convention

1 20

⁴⁹ IACHR, Constitutional Court, para. 40.

⁵⁰ At p. 52, quoting Professor Flauss, op. cit.

⁵¹ IACHR, *Îvcher Bronstein*, paras. 52–3.

 $^{^{52}\,}$ Today, three States are in this situation: Jamaica, the Dominican Republic, and Grenada.

⁵³ La Cour interaméricaine des droits de l'homme, Analyse de la jurisprudence consultative et contentieuse, Brussels, Bruylant, 2003, pp. 74–5.

⁵⁴ Separate opinion common to the three judgments, A.A. Cançado Trindade, IACHR, September 1, 2001, *Hilaire, Constantine et al.* and *Benjamin et al. v Trinidad and Tobago*, Preliminary Objections, Series C Nos. 80, 81, and 82, paras. 22 and 23; similarly, Judge Salgado Pesantes in paras. 4, 6, and 7 of his separate opinion.

authorizes declarations for a limited time period seems to confirm the possibility of a withdrawal which would, in fact, be the same thing as a temporary acceptance of the contentious jurisdiction of the Court.

1.21 Even though the reasoning of the Court in *Ivcher Bronstein* is debatable, the conclusion it reached is the only one possible. Peru had given no advance notice and had thus released itself from its obligations with no respect for the classical rules governing unilateral acts. Moreover, it had announced its withdrawal once proceedings before the Court had begun, as the government had not challenged the Court's jurisdiction when the application was received. Last but not least, even if the State had respected all its conditions it would still have been found liable as, when the facts occurred, it was bound by its acceptance. Consequently, the Court also has control over the duration of effect of the Convention.

C. Control over the duration of the effect of the Convention

- 1.22 Exceptions *rationae temporis*, the aim of which is to escape the jurisdiction of the Court because the State was not bound by the Convention at the time the facts occurred, can be based on one of two arguments: either the principle of non-retroactivity (no jurisdiction *ex ante*) or a future time limit (no jurisdiction *ex post*). Even if it is pure conjecture, one could well imagine the case where a State bound itself to accept the optional clause for a limited time period only, with the resulting difficulty of trying to 'divide' State liability into that vis-à-vis the Inter-American Commission of Human Rights and that vis-à-vis the Inter-American Court of Human Rights.
- The principle of non-retroactivity is a classical principle of the law of treaties. The very 1.23 essence of the respect of State acceptance of a treaty is to allow the State to commit itself solely after a given date, which means that the treaty has no effect before that date, unless otherwise agreed. The Convention is no exception to this general rule, contained in Article 28 of the Vienna Convention, and on no account may the jurisdiction of the Court extend beyond the date the ratification instrument is deposited. Article 62(2) of the American Convention guarantees this: 'Such declaration may be made unconditionally, on the condition of reciprocity, for a specified period, or for specific cases.' Although this principle can be understood as being essential to legal certainty, the Inter-American Court has had to decide in certain cases on the time limit of the facts at issue and on whether or not they fall within the declaration of acceptance of the contentious jurisdiction of the Court. In order to do so, the Court applies a test to determine the existence of facts or 'continuing or recurrent offences', which are the only ones that can come under its jurisdiction (1); they must be distinguished from 'instantaneous' offences (2) and it is thus the nature of the facts which determines the scope of its jurisdiction rationae temporis.

1. 'Continuing' offences

1.24 The Court had to address this question when it had to examine the first—historic—Honduran cases and the systematic recourse of the Honduran government to forced disappearance. The Court stated that '[T]he forced disappearance of human beings is a multiple and continuous violation of many rights under the Convention that the States Parties are obligated to respect and guarantee. [...] The practice of disappearances, in addition to directly violating many provisions of the Convention, such as those noted above, constitutes a radical breach of the treaty in that it shows a crass abandonment of the values which emanate from the

1.25

concept of human dignity and of the most basic principles of the Inter-American system and the Convention', 55 a position that it was to confirm. 56 Later case law clarified this further, stating that whereas it agreed that events occurring *prior* to acceptance of the optional clause were outside the jurisdiction of the Court, by the same token those occurring *after acceptance* or *continuing at the time of acceptance* fell squarely within its jurisdiction. In other words, it was not a breach of the principle of non-retroactivity to recognize its jurisdiction *rationae temporis* and to examine events which, although they had begun before the instrument of acceptance had been deposited, continued after that date, as is the case of forced disappearance. 57

However sound these arguments may seem they have nevertheless given rise to several questions. The first is the complexity of trying to determine at what precise moment an offence no longer has repercussions over time. Sometimes it is difficult to decide whether an offence is continuing or instantaneous, and it is the Court which has to decide, not an easy task. The Court has even been driven, in the same case, to divide its analysis of alleged violations of the Convention into two distinct elements, namely extrajudicial executions (which are instantaneous offences) and forced disappearances (which are continuing offences), as it did in the Heliodoro Portugal case. Here it was unable to establish jurisdiction for the extrajudicial execution of the victim since, on the basis of the evidence available, death was presumed to have occurred at least ten years prior to May 9, 1990, the date Panama officially accepted the jurisdiction of the Court (para. 31), and hence ten years after his extrajudicial detention. The Court therefore accepted the first preliminary objection raised by the State. However, since the remains of Mr. Heliodoro Portugal were discovered some time in August 2000, the Court was able to declare that the disappearance of the victim, which was known to have occurred on May 14, 1970, continued up until August 2000, in other words after the date on which Panama officially recognized the jurisdiction of the Court. It therefore rejected Panama's preliminary objection on this point and declared that it had jurisdiction to decide on the forced disappearance of the victim (para. 35) under Article 7 of the Convention (Right to Personal Liberty) (para. 37). The second question revolves around the existence of instruments of acceptance of the Court's jurisdiction to which particularly restrictive time conditions have been attached. Some see these conditions as a cynical way of remaining immune from legal proceedings, which is more a political analysis than a legal one. The question can of course be discussed but, whatever one's position, the Court is a judicial body and can only act within the limits of its jurisdiction.

The case of the *Serrano Cruz Sisters* could be considered a 'landmark decision' on this point, even if Judge Cançado Trindade considers it to be 'a step backwards'. ⁵⁸ El Salvador

1.26

⁵⁵ IACHR, July 29, 1988, Velásquez Rodríguez v Honduras, Series C No. 4, paras. 155 and 158.

⁵⁶ Godínez Cruz v Honduras, January 20, 1989, Series C No. 5, paras. 163 and 166, and Blake v Guatemala, para. 35.

⁵⁷ IACHR, August 12, 2008, Preliminary Objections, Merits, Reparations and Costs, *Heliodoro Portugal v Panama*, Series C No. 186, paras. 24–5.

⁵⁸ IACHR, November 23, 2004, Preliminary Objections, *Serrano Cruz Sisters v El Salvador*, Series C No. 118, dissenting opinion, para. 17.

had accepted the contentious jurisdiction of the Court in the period immediately following the peace process which brought an end to years of civil war, but exclusively for matters that had begun after June 6, 1995 (date of the declaration of acceptance). In the first case that was brought against this country, the Inter-American Court had to analyse the scope of the freedom of action of the State in order to decide whether to exclude from its jurisdiction the case of the forced disappearance of the children Ernestina and Erlinda Serrano Cruz during the internal armed conflict that lasted from 1980 to 1992. The Court declared that '[in] the instant case, the temporal limitation to recognition of the Court's jurisdiction established by El Salvador is based on the authority granted by Article 62 of the Convention to States Parties deciding to recognize the contentious jurisdiction of the Court, to establish a temporal limitation to this jurisdiction. Therefore, this limitation is valid, because it is compatible with the said provision'. 59 The Court observed that whereas, in the cases against Trinidad and Tobago, the temporal limitation introduced by the State was too general and subjective, in the instant case it is precise and does not require interpretation on the part of the State. Since the temporal limitation is compatible with the Convention, the Court accepted the time exception rationae temporis and did not examine those facts, the occurrence of which had been decided before the jurisdiction of the Court had been accepted. This included the alleged violation of Article 4 (Right to Life), Article 5 (Right to Humane Treatment), and Article 7 (Right to Personal Liberty) of the American Convention. The Inter-American Court therefore excluded the forced disappearance of the two sisters from the analysis. It should be added that the Court based its arguments on the jurisprudence of the Human Rights Committee in the cases against Chile for facts that had occurred under the Pinochet regime. But this parallel could be considered irrelevant. Although it is true that Chile had introduced temporal limitations when accepting the jurisdiction of the Committee, the lack of jurisdiction by reason of temporal limitations in the cases cited by the Court concerned summary executions and not forced disappearances. It is a question of facts which are not continuous over time and the Committee did no more than just to confirm the complete respect of the classical principle of nonretroactivity.60

Despite this conclusion concerning the temporal analysis of forced disappearances, the Court considers that the violations alleged under Articles 8 and 25 of the Convention, i.e. the issue of the respect of the right to a fair trial, cannot be considered as being part of the situation of forced disappearance. The absence of an effective investigation is a fact that occurred after El Salvador had recognized the Court's contentious jurisdiction. Judicial proceedings 'constitute independent facts' and as such cannot be excluded from the jurisdiction of the Court.⁶¹

1.27 Not only did the Court decide to limit its jurisdiction in the instant case, despite the existence of a 'continuing' offence, but it was also obliged to accept the exceptions *rationae temporis* in the case of 'instantaneous' offences.

⁵⁹ IACHR Serrano Cruz Sisters v El Salvador, para. 73.

⁶⁰ Human Rights Committee, July 28, 1999, *Acuña Inostroza et al. v Chile*, Report No. 717/1996; July 26, 1999, *Menanteau Aceituno and Carrasco Vásquez v Chile*, Report No. 746/1997; July 26, 1999, *Pérez Vargas v Chile*, Report No. 718/1996.

⁶¹ IACHR, Serrano Cruz Sisters, para. 84.

2. 'Instantaneous' offences

In Martin del Campo Dodd v Mexico, which was heard before the Serrano Cruz Sisters case, the Inter-American Court handed down a judgment concerning torture, and in so doing moved away from its earlier case law by changing the way it considered the temporal question, combined with its contentious jurisdiction. The applicant was accused of having killed his sister and her husband and was sentenced to fifty years in prison. In his defence he claimed that he had confessed under torture. Both his detention and his trial occurred before 1998, the year Mexico recognized the Court's contentious jurisdiction. Mexico had expressly excluded all retrospective effect, even though it had not been as precise and exclusive as the government of El Salvador had been. In the instant case, the Court decided that torture was 'an instantaneous offence [...] the perpetration thereof not extending over time'. 62 Even though the Court condemned the acts of torture in moral terms, and recalled the international obligations that States should respect in the matter, it could but recognize that it was legally impossible to consider torture as a continuing offence, an observation which it confirmed in *Heliodoro Portugal*.⁶³ Despite these considerations, however, in another case the Court held that, in matters of reparations, torture can damage the victim's 'personal and vocational development expectations', which would seem to suggest the existence of consequences that go beyond the perpetration of the act of torture itself: '[...] it is proven that the specific sort of torture the victim underwent not only left him physical scars, but has also permanently lowered his selfesteem, and his ability to have and enjoy intimate relations of affection.'64

As for the right to a fair trial, the judgment of the Inter-American Court was different from the one it reached in the case of the *Serrano Cruz Sisters*. It pointed out that here the question was to decide whether the State of Mexico had respected all legal guarantees during the proceedings against the applicant. In *Serrano Cruz* there had been no effective investigation and the Court insisted on the fact that in *Martín del Campo Dodd* the most recent court decision had been handed down before the Mexican government had recognized the contentious jurisdiction of the Court. Since the applicant had been detained and imprisoned as the result of the trial, which could not be examined by the Court, the latter declared that it had no jurisdiction and that it totally and fully accepted the preliminary objection put forward by the Mexican government.

Bibliography

On the contentious jurisdiction of the Inter-American system

Articles

Cardona Llorens, J. 'La función contenciosa de la Corte Interamericana de derechos humanos. Consideraciones sobre la naturaleza jurídica de la función contenciosa de la Corte a la luz de la . .

⁶² IACHR, September 3, 2004, Preliminary Objections, *Alfonso Martín del Campo Dodd v Mexico*, Series C No. 113, para. 78.

⁶³ IACHR, August 12, 2008, Preliminary Objections, Merits, Reparations and Costs, *Heliodoro Portugal v Panama*, Series C No. 186, para. 36.

⁶⁴ IACHR, September 12, 2005, Merits, Reparations and Costs, *Gutiérrez Soler v Colombia*, Series C No. 132, para. 88; see Chapter 10.

- jurisprudencia', El sistema interamericano de los derechos humanos en el umbral del S. XXI, Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Vol. 1, 2nd edn., 2003, pp. 313–45
- Cox, F. 'La admisibilidad de las denuncias individuales: la puerta de entrada al sistema', Mendéz, J., Cox, F. (eds.), *El futuro del sistema interamericano de derechos humanos*, San José, IIHR, 1998, pp. 343–60
- Drnas de Clément, Z. 'Algunas consideraciones sobre jurisdicción nacional e internacional en caso de violación de los derechos humanos', *Anuario Argentino de Derecho Internacional*, 2000, pp. 177–93
- Fix-Zamudio, H. 'Lineamientos procesales de los procedimientos ante la Corte Interamericana de Derechos Humanos', Nieto Navia R. (ed.), *La Corte y el Sistema interamericano de Derechos Humanos*, San José, IACHR, 1994, pp. 147–88
- García Ramírez, S. 'Algunos criterios recientes de la Corte interamericana de derechos humanos', *Revista Mexicana de Derecho Constitucional*, July–December 1999, pp. 1223–2160
- Gilman, D. 'Confidentiality in the Proceedings as a Topic of Discussion of Reform', Mendez, J., Cox, F. (eds.), *El futuro del sistema interamericano de derechos humanos*, San José, IIHR, 1998, pp. 261–90
- H. Gros Espiell, 'Contentious Proceedings before the Inter-American Court of Human Rights', Emory Journal of International Dispute Resolution, Vol. 2, 1987, pp. 175–218
- Rey Caro, E. 'La competencia de la Corte interamericana de derechos humanos. Reflexiones para. una futura reforma', *Soberanía del Estado y derecho internacional: homenaje al profesor Juan Antonio Carrillo Salcedo*, Salinas De Frías, A., Vargas Gómez-Urrutia M. (eds.), Universidad de Sevilla, Vol. 2, 2005, pp. 1201–14
- Ventura Robles, M. 'La Corte interamericana de derechos humanos: camino hacia un tribunal permanente', *IA Institute of Human Rights Review*, No. 32–3, 2000–2001, pp. 271–310

Case analyses

- Bucherer, J. 'Castillo Petruzzi: Inter-American Court of Human Rights judgment on pre-trial detention, trial on civilians by military tribunals, and rights to counsel, public trial, independent tribunal, and judicial review in time of emergency', *AJIL*, 2001, Vol. 95, pp. 171–8
- Nuño, A. 'Caso Martín del Campo Dodd: un desafío para. los actores del Sistema Interamericano', Revista CEJIL, No. 1, December 2005, pp. 67–74
- Popkin, M. 'El caso de las hermanas Serrano Cruz de El Salvador y la interpretación de la excepción rationae temporis', Revista CEJIL, No. 1, December 2005, pp. 41–50
- Sokol, K.C. 'Ivcher Bronstein and Constitutional Tribunal: Inter-American Court of Human Rights judgment on right of a state to withdrawal its acceptance of compulsory jurisdiction', *AJIL*, 2001, Vol. 95, pp. 178–86

On the right of withdrawal

In the Inter-American system of human rights

- Cançado Trindade, A.A. 'Las cláusulas pétreas de la protección internacional del ser humano: El acceso directo de los individuos a la justicia a nivel internacional y la intangibilidad de la jurisdicción obligatoria de los tribunales internacionales de derechos humanos', *El sistema interamericano de los derechos humanos en el umbral del S. XXI*, Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Vol. 1, 2nd edn., 2003, pp. 5–70
- Barberis, J.A. 'Consideraciones sobre la Convención americana de derechos humanos como tratado internacional', *Liber Amicorum Héctor Fix-Zamudio*, Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Vol. 1, 1998, pp. 243–54
- Cassel, D. 'Peru withdraws from the Court: will the Inter-American Human Rights System meet the challenge?', *HRLJ*, Vol. 20, Nos. 4–6, 1999, pp. 167–75
- García Jiménez, E. 'Le retrait de la compétence contentieuse de la Cour interaméricaine de droits de l'homme de la part du Pérou', *RHDI*, 2001, pp. 102–34
- Ossa Henao, C. 'La OEA y el pretendido 'retiro' de la aceptación de la jurisdicción obligatoria de la Corte Interamericana de Derechos Humanos por el gobierno peruano (1999–2000)', Os

rumos do direito internacional dos direitos humanos: ensaios em homanegem ao professor Antônio Augusto Cançado Trindade, Vol. 2, Porto Alegre, Fabris, 2005, pp. 323–52

Parassram, N. 'The Legal Implications of Trinidad and Tobago's Withdrawal from the American Convention on Human Rights', *Am. U. Int'l. L. Rev.*, No. 16, 2001, pp. 847–90

Tinta, M.F. 'Individual human rights v state sovereignty: the case of Peru's withdrawal from the contentious jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights', *Leiden Journal of International Law*, Vol. 13, 2000, pp. 985–96

A.U.-T.